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Abstract 

Although considerable similarities can be observed in the burial traditions of Estonia and 
Finland at the end of prehistoric times, marked differences both in the kinds of cemeteries as 
weD as in the burial customs emerge from the beginning of the Christian period. These dis
similarities can be observed in the rural areas throughout the whole Christian period, pointing 
to a noticeable contrast between these neighbouring and ethnically closely related countries. 
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In the whole of Fennoscandia, the end of the Iron 
Age and the beginning of the medieval period are 
connected with the transition to Christianity. In 
both Estonia and Finland, which are similarly lo
cated on the boundary of East and West, the begin
ning of the Middle Ages, however, differed from 
developments in Scandinavia - along with Chris
tianization it was also marked by the establishment 
of foreign rule. 

Although certain traces of Orthodox missionary 
activity can already be observed in Estonia in the 
11th-12th centuries (Loorits 1962; Selirand 1974, 
186-187; 1979), the formal Christianization of the 
country took place graduaUy in the course of the 
German-Danish conquest between 1208 and 1227 
(HCL; Vahtre 1990). Only the extreme south-east
ern region, inhabited by the Setu ethnic group, and 
evidently a part of the Orthodox cultural area since 
ChristianizatioD, remained under Russian rule until 
1920. In the course of the conquest, most of Estonia 
was divided between the Livonian Order, Den
mark, and the bishoprics of Tartu and 6sel-Wiek. 
The confederation of small medieval feudal states, 
called Old Livonia (Denmark sold its territories to 
the Order in 1346), collapsed in the Livonian War 
in 1561. After ensuing conflicts between Russia, 
Sweden and Poland, Estonia became part of the 
Swedish realm (northern Estonia in 1583, southern 
Estouia de facto 1625, de jure 1629). In the North
ern War (events in Estonia in 1700-1710), the 
country was conquered by Russian troops. From 

the beginning of the medieval period until the 19th 
century, foreign landlords held power in Estonia. 
Also the clergy consisted of foreigners, and a 
marked distinction existed between the Estonians, 
belonging to the lower classes of society, and the 
German-speaking nobility. 

The Christianization of Finland took a longer 
time. Written sources mention three crusades 
launched from Sweden; in 1155 to Finland Proper, 
in 1238/39 or 1249 to Hame, and in 1293 to 
Karelia. As a result of the crusades, Finland came 
under Swedish rule. Karelia and the eastern parts of 
Finland, however, had belonged to the sphere of 
interest of Novgorod and the Orthodox Church 
since the 11th-12th centuries. It was only after the 
third crusade that the supremacy of the Catholic 
Church was established in eastern Finland. After 
the foDowing period of wars, the eastern border of 
Finland was determined for the whole of the Mid
dle Ages in the Treaty of Piihkiniisaari in 1323. 
This treaty made most of the territory of modem 
Finland part of Catholic (in post-Reformation 
times, Lutheran) Sweden. The eastern part of 
Karelia (to the north and east of Lake Ladoga) re
mained under the power of Novgorod and in the 
sphere of the Orthodox religion. In spite of wars 
with Russia in the second half of the 16th and the 
beginning of the 17th century and in the period 
known as the Great Wrath (1710-21), Finland be
longed to Sweden until 1809 when the country was 
annexed into the Russian Empire. 
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The borderlines of East and West were thus al
ready established in the areas of modem-day Fin
land and Estonia in the period of Christianization. 
The political borders also began to function as reli
gious ones: in both cases, west of them no traces of 
Orthodox mission are known from the medieval 
period and the areas west of the border of 1323 
seem to have been quickly integrated into the 
Catholic Church.' At the same time, affiliation with 
different religions or confessions was a major fac
tor in dissociating peoples in the medieval context 
(Suvanto 1985, 222). 

The political and ecclesiastical division, causing 
isolation between the ethnically closely related 
eastern and western areas, also had a great influ
ence on cultural development within the borders of 
modem Estonia and Finland. With regard to the 
ethnological folk culture of Estonia and Finland, 
the easternmost Orthodox areas greaUy differ from 
the Lutheran majorities of both countries. The ex
istence of two different confessions also had a sig
nificant influence on the nature of burial customs. 
In the genuine Orthodox regions of Setumaa and 
Karelia the peripheral geographical situation and 
the relative tolerance of the Orthodox Church per
mitted various archaic Balto-Finnic burial tradi
tions to persist much longer than in the main areas 
of Estonia and Finland, which were included in the 
Western cultural sphere. 

However, not only in Orthodox Karelia but also 
in the eastern parts of Lutheran Finland, remote 
from cultural centres and mostly unsettled in the 
medieval period (Savo, Central Finland, Kainuu, 
Lutheran Karelia), ethnological burial customs dif
fered from those in tbe western regions of Finland 
(Pentikainen 1990, 11 , 77-81). The folk culture of 
this area with its sparse settlement and different 
economy greatly differs from that of the western 
parts of the country (Talve 1990, 395-412). The 
dissimilarity between eastern and western Finland 
already derives from the Iron Age (Huurre 1990, 
15S-164, 169--171). Thus, in burial customs, the 
eastern part of Lutheran Finland, with its mostly 
relatively late settlement, seems to form a some
what intermediate territory between the western 
Finnish and tbe Orthodox Karelian cultural areas. 

1. TIlE CEMETERIES 

1.1. Finland 

In the archaeological material of western Finland, 
considerable changes can be observed around the 
transition to the Christian period. As the main sign 
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of the beginning of a new epoch, the desertion of 
the Crusade Period village cemeteries must be 
noted. The latter were abandoned circa A.D 1200 
(Sarvas 1971) and replaced by consecrated Chris
tian cemeteries. From the time of Christianization 
the burial traditions of western Finland followed 
those of medieval Catholic Europe (Rimpiliiinen 
1971,15-75). According to these, cemeteries wefe 
always situated in churcbyards, or at least in con· 
nection with chapels. The unity of the cemetery and 
the church building, though already deeply rooted 
in earlier practices, was clearly expressed as ob
ligatory in canonical law in the middle of the 13th 
century (Nilsson 1989, 47, 73). As in the rest of 
Europe, the deceased were also buried inside the 
churches in medieval and post-medieval times. Us
ing the interiors of churches for burial became 
more common in the 16th century and was ex
tremely popular in the 17th and 18th centuries 
(Rinne 1922, 842-847; VaJjola 1980, 119). The 
churchyards of parish churches were thus the main 
burial grounds during the whole Christian period. 

Only a few burial grounds not situated in church
yards are known from the rural areas in the sphere 
of western culture. Sometimes such places were 
surrounded by a stone fence (Rinne 1909a, 1909b), 
serving as the border of the consecrated area. Only 
limited data on non-churchyard burial grounds of 
the Christian period can be found in archaeological 
surveys in the archives of the pepartment of Ar
chaeology of the National Board of Antiquities of 
Finland. In addition to data on non-churchyard 
bone fmds there are sometimes also more detailed 
items of oral tradition concerning deserted cem
eteries, old chapel burial grounds, graves con
nected with soldiers or certain historical events (i.e 
the War of the Clubs in 1596-97 and the Great 
Wrath in 1710-1721) or graves of individuals. 
However, a special list of such sites has not yet 
been compiled. Data on historical stray artefacts or 
coin finds from deserted rural burial grounds is al
most completely lacking in Finland. Thus, as men
tioned above, the tradition of using local village 
cemeteries seems, as a rule, to have disappeared at 
the transition to the Christian period in the area of 
the Western church. 

Only the peripheral eastern territories of Lu
theran Finland can be regarded as exceptions. In 
these areas the local village cemeteries, similar to 
those of Orthodox Karelia, remained in use until 
late times (peatikainen 1990, 11; Koivunen 1991, 
45; Huurre & Turpeinen 1992, 174). These include, 
for example, the cemeteries of Kirkkosaari, Puo
lanka (Northern Pohjanmaa, Kainuu)" Amman
saari and Kirkkosaari in Suomussalmi (Huurre & 
Turpeinen 1992, 173, 174). The genesis ofthis type 



of cemetery remains unclear. In most probability, it 
cannot be connected with the prehistoric traditions 
originating from Western Finland but with a Lapp 
background, or with the eastern sphere of culture 
and the Orthodox traditions. The latter may derive 
from both the medieval and the posl-medieval pe
riod and could have been introduced by new set
tlers from Ladoga Karelia where tbe tradition of 
village cemeteries was deeply rooted. Furthermore, 
after Ibe 1640s, following the Reform oftbe Ortho
dox Omrch, thousands of old-believer refugees left 
Russia for the areas under Swedish rule. The /cirk/w 
(i.e. church) place-names refer 10 the links of such 
cemeteries with the Christian tradition. However, 
the genesis of the local cemeleries in the peripheral 
areas of Finland has also been explained as result
ing from a decline of Christian customs and the 
wish to avoid burial fees (Lempiainen & Nickels 
1990,11). 

In the sparsely populated northern and easlern 
areas of Lutheran Finland, where the parish 
cburches were situated far apart, a specific type of 
burial ground, the temporarily used, so-called sum
mer cemeteries (Fi. /cesdkalmistot) musl also be 
menlioned (Pentikainen 1961, 1990, 35-45; Oja 
1969; Koivunen 1991). Such cemeleries were un
consecraled siles (Lempiliinen & Nickels 1990, 
ll). They were used for lemporary burials in poor 
traffic and wealher condilions, especially in hot 
summer weather. In winter the deceased were ex
humed and removed to consecrated cemeteries. Al
though Ihe number of temporary burial grounds is 
unknown, Ihere were probably several hundred of 
them.) The summer cemeteries are frequently lo
cated on islands in lakes and often have names such 
as Ruumissaari or Kalmosaari (Corpse island). 
Graves at such sites can often be identified as low 
oblong pits laid E-W. In addition to emptied grave
pits the summer cemeteries sometimes contain 
graves with the remains of corpses that were not 
reburied. Temporary cemeteries were used in Fin
land until the beginning of Ihe twentieth century. In 
some cases they went out of use only with the con
struction of modem roads after World War II 
(Lempiainen & Nickels 1990, 11; Penlikainen 
1990,37). 

The pre-Christian Lapps practised occasional 
single burials not connected with cemeteries 
(penlikainen 1990,35; Kopislo 1971). In such buri
als, the grave was later deserted and forgotten. 
Consecrated cemeteries were founded in Kemin
maa and Ihe Kuusarno district probably only as late 
as lbe 16805 (pentikliinen 1990, 35; Arp<Jnen 1993, 
10) but alongside tbem unconsecrated cemeteries 
were used even as lale as the middle of the 191h 
century. The old Lapp cemeteries were often situ-

.ted near lake shores on hillsides or on islands in 
lakes (penlikainen 1961, 99; Arponen 1993, 10). In 
tbe Lapp cemeteries of tbe Orthodox regions burial 
customs preserved a mostly pre-Christian almos
phere until the present century: the deceased were 
provided with numerous grave goods and small 
log-built houses of the dead were erecled on Ihe 
graves (StorA 1971, 136, 176-183). In many cases 
Ihe summer cemeleries may probably originate 
from earlier, unconsecrated Lapp burial grounds 
which became temporary ones as a result of the 
activities of the Lutheran Church (Penlikliinen 
1990,35). 

Few archaeological excavations have been car
ried oul al rural cemeteries of the Christian period 
in Finland. In this context we must first of all men
tion excavations in connection with restoration 
works in the existing medieval churches of Renko, 
Lempiiala and Espoo (Hiekkanen 1985; 1986; 
1987; 1989,6&-76; 1993). Major earlier works in
clude those carried oul at tbe church ruins of 
Koroinen (Rinne 1941, 53-58; Koivunen 1979, 
47-48). In the Aland Islands, medieval burials have 
been studied at the churches of Finslrom, Saltvi!<, 
Jomala, Kokar and Foglo (Dreijer 1979, 63-64, 
306-310, 319; Gustavsson 1988; Nunez 1990). 

Excavations have also laken place in northern 
Finland at tbe deserted church sites of Keminmaa 
(Koivunen 1982) and Hailuolo (paavola 1988a, 
1988b). In the churchyard of Unlamala in Lailila 
two early Chrislian burials connecled with an 
erecled gravestone have been studied (JGvikoski 
1956). Reconstruclion works of several churches in 
Finland have also revealed stray artefacl finds 
which are not directly connected with burials 
(rapio 1966; Hiekkanen 1986). In Ihe present con
text, the lale slages could be represented by opened 
graves of Ihe frrsl half of the 19th century in Tarn
mela churchyard, soulh-westem Hame (Vilkuna 
1930). 

Corresponding to the small number of known 
sites, only a few archaeological investigations have 
been carried out at rural burial grounds nol adjaccnt 
to existing churches. Here, firstly, excavations at 
Ibe cemetery of Kirk'ailanmiiki in Hollol. parish 
must be mentioned.' There, the Crusade Period in
humation cemetery was in continuous use also in 
medieval times (Hirviluoto 1985). In Savo in East
ern Finland the cemeteries of Kappelinmiiki in 
Kauskila and KappelinpeIto in Remonjarvi (in the 
parishes of Lappee and Juva) have been studied to a 
small extenl (Salo 1957; Huurre 1992). More ex
lensive investigalions have laken place in tbe de
serted medieval cemetery of LiikiSlo in Ulvila par
ish where more than 200 burials were opened 
(Kronqvist 1938; plan publisbed in Hiekkanen 
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1994, 240, fig. 213); small trial excavations have 
been conducted at the chapel cemeteries of 
Hiittinen (Nordman 1940) and on the island of 
Riifs<i near Porklcala (Rinne 1909b). In the present 
context also tbe excavations at the Late Crusade 
Period - early medieval cemetery of Ristinpelto in 
Lieto (Cleve 1952) must be mentioned. 

Archaeological data on the summer cemeteries is 
still very scarce. Only trial excavations at the cem
eteries of Saynatjiirven Hautasaari in Etu-Ikola, 
LeivonmiUd, Central Finland (Vilkuna 1981, 48, 
86) and at Kalmasaari in loroinen, Savo can be 
mentioned.' Within the area of Lapp settlement, the 
Todd'suel cemetery of the Orthodox Skolt Lapps, 
dating from the 1&-20th centuries, has been exca
vated (Storl 1971). The known Lapp graves in
clude a late-16th-century single burial of a shaman 
in Kuusamo (Kopisto 1971). 

In the Orthodox area, the burial traditions of the 
Christian period differed greatly from those of 
western Finland. A cultural peculiarity of this area 
is the existence of numerous vilJage cemeteries, 
covered with brakes often connected with small 
Ortbodox cbapels (Salenius 1908, 53). Within the 
modem borders of Finland, the existence of such 
cemeteries is strongly reflected in the archaeologi
cal surveys of North Karelia: the area east of the 
1323 Piihltiniisaari border which was inbabited 
from Ladoga Karelia in the 15th and 16th centuries 
(Suvanto 1980). In Ladoga Karelia, not within the 
modem borders of Finland, village burial grounds 
were used until the twentieth century. A character
istic feature of the Karelian ethnographical village 
cemeteries, is a small log house with a door and a 
window (kropni 'ca) which was built on the grave 
(Harva 1948, 490). In some cases, this custom has 
been preserved until the present time (Ortodok
sinen, 1980, 319). The burial traditions of Ortho
dox Karelia have preserved various archaic fea
tures deriving from the pre-Christian period (Hirs
jiirvi 1937; Kemppinen 1972, 265-272; Pentikiii
nen 1990, 77-81). [n the Orthodox area, no ar
chaeological excavations have taken place within 
the contemporary borders of Finland at the burial 
grounds of the Christian period. 

1.2. Estonia 

10 the Christian period the burial traditions of Esto
nia differed greatly from those followed in Finland. 
Although the country was formally converted in 
1215-1227 and parish churches and churchyards 
were already established during the period of con
quest (HCL XXVI:S), only minor changes took 
place in burial traditions. Thus, along with the 
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churchyards also the local village burial grounds 
remained in use until the late 17th and early 18th 
century in spite of a contradiction with the Chris
tian traditions (Valk 1990, 1mb). The Estonian 
non-churchyard rural burial grounds are highly 
varied and their status seems to have been rather 
vague in the Catholic period. They appear to range 
from tbe cemeteries of assistant churches and offi
cial chapels to "wild" sites which were not con~ 
nected in any way with the Church, and even a 
Cbristian connection may possibly be outruled. 
Most of the local burial grounds were probably 
somewhere between these two poles, belonging to 
both the Catholic and the traditional pre-Christian 
cultural contexts. 

The number of the village cemeteries is very 
large in Estonia, evidently exceeding 2,000. Their 
existence is repeatedly reflected in the written 
sources of the 17th century (Hausmann 1903 140-
149; Westr~n-Doll 1926,21-24). While especially 
numerous in the southern districts of the country, 
the local burial grounds were also common in 
northern Estonia, situated near Finland. [n regard to 
these areas, the Synod of TaUinn complained in 
1627 that many people bury the deceased "not in 
churchyards but in an occasional way" (Hausmann 
1903, 147). In the parish of Keila, west of Tallinn, 
the intensive use of the village burial grounds in the 
1620s is evinced by the ratio of baptisms and buri
als marked in the church records. Thus, in 162(}-
21, the numbers of baptized and buried persons are 
127 and 22; in 1621-22, correspondingly, 108 and 
28, in 1622-23127 and 47, and in 1624-25 117 and 
16 (Hausmann 1903, 144). The situation was simi
lar also in Virumaa: in JOhvi parish the number of 
village cemeteries was as large as that of the vil
lages in 1698; there were also complaints about nu
merous village cemeteries in the same year from 
Viru-Iaagupi parish (Hausmann 1903, 147). 

Eighty-five cemeteries of the Christian period 
have been archaeologically investigated in Estonia 
to varying extent. However, only some of the exca
vation results has been published.' With respect to 
the rural churches and churchyards, only field 
work carried out in Kambja can be mentioned as 
major investigations'. Smaller excavations have 
been conducted at the churchyards of Valjala 
(Selirand 1975), Viru-Nigula (Tamla 1991, 1993) 
and Kiijna (Selirand 1991). The majority of the 
medieval and post-medieval cemetery investiga
tions, mostly of a rescue nature, have been con
nected with the village cemeteries. 10 northern Es
tonia the most extensive field work has been Car
ried out at the cemeteries of Kaberla and Varbola 
(both in HaJjumaa), as well as at Tamme (Viru
maa). In north-eastern Estonia, large excavations 
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Fig. 1. The historical districts of Estonia. 

bave taken place at tbe Votic cemetery of JOuga 
(Ligi 1993). Tbere bave been especially numerous 
excavations in the village cemeteries of south-east· 
em Estonia. Here, the sites with the largest num· 
bers of investigated burials are the cemeteries of 
Otepaa I and II, Vana-Kuuste, Miiletjarve and Ervu 
(Tartumaa district), as well as Koikkiila, Korge
palu and Vaabina (Vorumaa). Of special impor
tance is the cemetery of Siksali (south-eastern 
VOrumaa), investigated by Silvia Laul in 1980-
1993'. At that burial ground clearly pre-Christian 
rites were in evidence until the 15th century. In 
eastern Estonia (Tartumaa district) the cemeteries 
of Kusma, Valgi, Miiksa and Maldt .. belonging to 
the Votic immigrants (Ligi, Valk 1993), and in 
Nonbern Viljandimaa the cemeteries of Taiiksi and 
Karevere must also be mentioned. In western Esto
nia, numerous but mostly relatively late burials of 
the Otristian period were discovered in the Iron 
Age cemeteries of Moisakfila Margu (pamumaa) 
and K6msi (Uanemaa). In Saaremaa the cemetery 
of Ka!ja from the beginning of the Christian period 
bas been investigated. 

VIrum"" 

1.3. Different attitudes 

With respect to the local burial grounds, the prob
lem of cemeteries in newly settled areas should first 
be discussed. Both Finland and Estonia bad regions 
which were not permanently settled until the medi
evaVpost-medievai period. In medieval Finland 
colonization gradually spread from the main areas 
of prehistoric settlement in Soutbwestern Finland 
and Hame to the extensive wilderness tracts to the 
nonh and east; the region ofSavo was mostly colo
nized only as late as the 16th century (Kaukiaincn 
1980,30-43; Suvanto 1985, Fig. p. 220). Also the 
nonhern coast of the Gulf of Finland was 
unpeopled in late prehistoric times (Huurre 1990, 
Fig. XX), and it was only in the medieval period 
that it was populated by Swedish settlers and caroe 
to have a cbain of churcbes (Hiellanen 1994, 14). 
The process of settlement distribution can also be 
observed in medieval Estonia. Here, internal colo
nization was directed into peripheral unsettled ar
eas between the centres of prehistoric settlement 
(TarveI1992, 136-139). 
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In both countries, the spread of settlement to new 
areas during the medieval and post-medieval pe
riods resulted in a need for new burial grouods. In 
this context, however, a principally different atti
tude towards non-churchyard burials can he ob
served. In Finland, the growth of settlement seems 
to have been followed by the establishment of new 
churches and chapels, accompanied by Christian 
cemeteries. This process is particularly evident 
along the mostly Swedish-populated southern coast 
of the country. However, to the north and east of 
the prehistoric settlement areas the distances be
tween churches and chapels, mostly wooden ones, 
remained great (Hiekkanen 1994, 14,255). Corres
pondingly, the network of new Christian cemeter
ies could not satisfy the needs for burial grounds. 
Here, as mentioned above, temporary summer 
cemeteries were established in case of considerable 
distances. bad roads or unfavourable weather con
ditions wben the transport of the corpses to church
yards was impossible or greatly complicated. 

The time when the summer cemeteries emerged 
remains mostly unclear. Although their foundation 
can he connected to the new Church Act of 1686 
which strictly forbade burials at unconsecrated 
sites, the tradition may also have roots in the medi
eval period. 'There is, however, insufficient ar
chaeological data for determining the emergence of 
the summer cemeteries. Of the few available radio
carbon dates, those from Leivonmili must be men
tioned. There, a grave with two skeletons was de
termined as being most probably from the second 
half of the 17th century (Vilkuna 1981, 86, note 
127)'. The dating of bones from Joroinen Ka\ma
saari gave the result "modem"lO, Two coins from 
1637 and 1749 have been found at Kirkkosaari in 
Puolanka". 

In Estonia, the growth of population and internal 
colonization in the medieval and post-medieval pe
riod resulted in another solution. Although also 
here new churches aod assistant churches/chapels 
with consecrated cemeteries were established, the 
inhabitants of new villages often kept to the former 
local burial grounds. In addition to the latter, also a 
large number of new viUage cemeteries appear to 
have been founded in the Christian period. Many of 
the archaeologically investigated village cemeter
ies bear no evidence of dating from prehistoric or 
early Christian times. Instead, artefacts and coin 
finds indicate origins in the later medieval or even 
post-medieval period. The example of the large 
parish of Saarde in the Piimumaa district of south
western Estonia, with its more than 50 village cem
eteries and almost no traces of Iron Age settlement, 
provides good evidence of such development. 
Finds from the Karevere cemetery in northern 
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Viljandimaa (Sokolovski 1986) show that new vil
lage burial grounds were established even as late as 
the early 17th century. 

The tradition of temporary burial grounds is to
tally unknown in Estonia. Instead, in situations of 
long distances or poor transport conditions, the lo
cal village cemeteries were used. In the church visi
tation materials of the 17th century bad roads, loog 
distances and the lack of horses are mentioned are 
often mentioned as reasons for the use of these 
cemeteries (Hausmann 1903, 144-146; Westren
Doll 1926, 22). In Kolga-Jaani parish (north-east
ern Viljandimaa) where settlement is mostly lo
cated on higher islands within a low boggy area, 
local burials were allowed by the pastor in the early 
spring when roads could not be used. This occurred 
as late as the tum of the 18th and 19th centuries 
(Reiman 1914, 135). Exceptional data on special 
means for transporting the corpses to church cem
eteries occurs only in the relatively lately settled 
western parts of the Kopu and Suure-Jaani parishes 
(north-western Viljandimaa). There, the body was 
smoked in the sauna with the aim of embalming to 
preserve it while better traffic conditions were 
awaited.t2 

In summary, a principally different approach can 
be observed in Estonia and Finland with regard to 
burial grounds in newly settled areas. In the last 
case, the problem of the disposal of tbe dead was 
solved not by the foundation of new burial grounds 
but, in spite of several difficulties, by transporting 
the corpses to remote Christian cemeteries. In Esto
nia, on the other hand, in spite of relatively shorter 
distances, old village cemeteries were used, or new 
ones were establisbed. With respect to geographi
cal conditions, the situation in Finland and Estonia 
directly contradicts possible expectations - it is 
precisely the northern and eastern areas of Finland 
with their sparse network of churches where the 
question of alternative burial grounds might have 
been more acute than in Estonia. 

The use of temporary burial grouods in these pe
ripberal areas reflects a great and principal differ
ence in the evaluation of Christian cemeteries. 
While in Finland the summer cemeteries evince the 
Christian ideas of the unity of a cemetery and a 
church or chapel, the majority of people in Estonia 
placed primary importance on tbe proximity of the 
home when choosing a burial site (Valk 1992b, 
220, 221). The pre-Christian idea of the connec
tions of the deceased person and the place of burial 
can be regarded as the main background factor in 
this context (Valk 1994, 181-184). A considerable 
difference in attitudes regarding local burials also 
appears to be reflected during the period of the 
Nordic War, which was difficult for botb peoples. 



The population of Finland dropped from 500 000 in 
the mid 1650s to not more than 320 000 in the 
1720s (falve 1990, 235). In Estonia, the COrre
sponding numbers are estimated to be about 375-
400 000 in the middle of the 16905 and 130 000 -
150000 persons after the end of the great plague of 
1710-1712 (palli 1980, 81, 133; Yahtre 1987, 29). 
Although population losses were great in absolute 
numbers in both countries, the "Great Wrath" in 
Finland seems to be reflected considerably less in 
the non-cburchyard burial grounds than in the Esto
nian "Swedish" or "Nordic War" period. 

1.4. Connections with c""pels 

As mentioned above, in medieval Catholic Europe 
the cemeteries may have been connected with 
chapels or assistant churches. There is a great deal 
of such data from both Estonia and Finland. In Fin
land corresponding toponyms and other data occur 
in connection with most arcbaeologically investi
gated medieval non-churchyard rural cemeteries. 
Such connections are evinced by the toponyms of 
Kirk'ailanmiiki in Hollola, Kappelinmiiki in 
Kauskila and Kappelinpe\to in Remojiirvi. In 
Hiillinen the stone foundation of a chapel was dis
interred (Nordman 1940) and the Liildstti cemetery 
in Ulvila has traditionally been regarded as a 
church site (Kronqvist 1938; Taavitsainen 1992, 
9)". Considering such a background, it has been 
suggested that in Catholic Finland all non-church
yard rural cemeteries, in fact, served as official ec
clesiastical chapel cemeteries and that the possibil
ity of "semi-legal" village cemeteries should be ex
cluded here14 
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As shown by artefact fmds from Kappelinmiiki 
in Kauskila and Kappelinpe\to in Hollola, the gen
esis of the medieval chapel-connected cemeteries 
of Finland may extend as far back as the Crusade 
period. Excavation results from Ristinpe\to in Lieto 
and Myllymiiki in Nousiainen show that already at 
that time chapels may have existed at inhumation 
cemeteries(Qeve 1952). Such chapels can possibly 
be regarded as the first centres of the Christian par
ishes". The fmaltime of using the chapel cemeter
ies remains mostly unclear. According to coin finds 
from graves, the chapel-connected cemeteries of 
Kirk'ailanmiiki in Hollola and Kappelinmiiki in 
Kauskila were in use until the 14th century. Thus, 
at Kirk'ailanmiiki the fill of a grave contained a 
coin from the 13605 (Hirviluoto 1985, 32). The lat
est coin from the graves of Kauskila is, according 
to new datings, from the first quarter of the 14th 
century (faavitsainen 1990b, 329, note 8). Also 
known from the same cemetery are two stray finds 

of coins from 1573 (Salo 1957, 50), but the laller 
may with equal probability be regarded as offer
ings. The disappearance of coin fmds from graves 
is, however, an insufficient basis for dating the fi
nal use of the chapel cemeteries. In addition to fur
nished graves at botb cemeteries, also numerous 
unfurnished and undated burials occur and some of 
them may be younger than the coin-dated ones. 
Corresponding evidence is provided by the 
Remonjarvi cemetery where no artefacts have been 
found although tbere is a C14 date from a coffin 
plank, the calibrated age of which is A.D. 1398 
(1431) 1468 (Huurre 1992)1'. The reasons for re
jecting the chapel cemeteries mostly remain un
clear. Some of them were probably abandoned al
ready in the medieval period in connection with the 
development of the network of churches. Thus, in 
the case of Kirk'ailanmiiki it has heen suggested 
that it was deserted around 1400 when a new ad
ministrative division of south-eastern Harne was 
introduced!'. Some of the chapel cemeteries were 
probably deserted also after the Reformation in the 
16th century. 

According to both oral and wriuen data, there 
was a close connection between the village cem
eteries and Catholic chapels in medieval Estonia. 
Thus, the village cemeteries are often known under 
the name of KJJbelimiJgi (Chapel hill) or the tradi
tion characterizes the cemetery as the burial ground 
of the formerly adjacent chapel. In addition to lar
ger chapels, there were also several small chapels 
of local importance. There is a great deal of folk
lore and toponymical data referring to chapels in 
southern Estonia, which belonged to Catholic Po
land until 1629 (de facto 1625). According to pre
liminary research results, data referring to chapels 
occur here at about a quarter of the village cemeter
ies. Wriuen sources of the 17th century contain re
curring data on secret burials by peasants at de
serted chapels or chapel ruins, and the Lutheran 
Church had great problems in abolishing this cus
tom which had originated in the Catholic period 
(Hausmann 1903,142-145; Westr~n-Doll 1926, 
22-23). 

However, in the relations of chapels and rural 
non-churchyard burial grounds a considerable dif
ference can be suggested between Estonia and Fin
land. Although the problem of Catholic chapels de
serves a more thorough study in both countries, the 
non-churchyard rural cemeteries of Estonia seem 
to have been of a more vague status than the conse
crated chapel cemeteries of Finland. Quite prob
ably, a large number of the Estonian village cem
eteries were not connected with chapels at all. at 
least in the ftrst Christian centuries, and the chapels 
themselves may have had a different status in Esto-
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nia. Seemingly, in Estonia, especially in its south
ern areas, the majority of chapels did not belong to 
the "official" network of sanctuaries but can be re
garded as local and self-made ones. Written 
sources show that there existed in Old Livonia a 
large number of illegal or semi-legal chapels built 
without due episcopal permission. In 1428 the Pro
vincial Council of Riga condemned the existence 
of such chapels, prohibited the erection of new 
ones, and ordered those built without permission to 
be demolished within one year (LUB VII, 690:29). 
As late as 1627 in the surroundings of Rapina 
(northeastern Vorumaa), as in most of the Tartu
maa district, soon after the area had passed from 
Catholic Poland to Lutheran Sweden, each peasant 
was noted to have his own small special chapel 
(sein klein Sonderliche Cappel/en) for worshipping 
his saint (Kopp 1959, 86). Thus, when trying to es
timate the status of the Estonian village cemeteries 
in the medieval Catholic cultural context, the 
vagueness of the borderline between the cemeteries 
of ecclesiastically recognized chapels and the local 
unofficial or semi-legal village burial grounds must 
be recogoized. 

Secondly, we can also suggest a difference in the 
question of primariness. Which was founded first
the chapel or the burial ground? Taking into con
sideration the relatively low evaluation of church
yards and the high popUlarity of village cemeteries 
in Estonia, the chapels connected with the latter 
may often have been constructed later. In such 
cases the possibilities of 1) the consecration and 
ecclesiastical "legalization" of local cemeteries and 
2) the erection of peasant-made and perhaps often 
unconsecrated chapels, must both be taken into 
consideration. In Finland, on the other hand, with 
the exception of former Crusade period cemeteries 
equipped with chapels already in the mission pe
riod, the primariness of chapels can be suggested. 
Thus, while in Finland the chapel cemeteries seem 
to have served, first and foremost, as consecrated 
Christian burial grounds, in Estonia the connec
tions with Christianity seem to have been of sec
ondary importance. Although by the late medieval 
period many of the village cemeteries were con
nected with chapels in Estonia, factors of primary 
importance for their genesis were probably not 
consecration and a connection with the chapel but 
locations near homesteads. 

1.5. Registration and identification 

Although there is an evident difference between 
Estonia and Finland in the number of rural non
churchyard burial grounds of the Christian period, 
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a conclusive comparative estimation of the situa
tion will be possible only after a systematic and 
comprehensive swvey of all existing sources in 
both countries. The Estonian experience evinces 
that a survey of the non-churchyard burial grounds 
of the Christian period requires, in addition to ar
chaeological archives, a study of folklore and 
toponymic collections. Depending on the method
ology and aims of registration, the nature and 
amount of information can be considerably dis
similar in different sources. A similar situation can
not be excluded with respect to the Finnish mate
rial. Here, an example can be presented from the 
swvey materials of the communities of Juva and 
Mikkeli, (Southern Savo). In the surveys of 1984, 
1985 and 1992, no data on burial grounds of the 
Christian period can be found." On the other hand, 
earlier field work notes the existence of 13 (!) 
burial grounds, dating presumably ftom the Chris
tian period (Sarasmo 1938, 1S-26). This caution
ary example points to possible methodological dif
ferences in registration work at different times. It 
cannot be excluded that some of the newer swveys 
are influenced by the attitude that only prehistoric 
sites are of archaeological interest. Probably, the 
number of medieval and post-medieval sites can, in 
some cases, be considerably larger after a total 
study of all the existing source materials. 

In view of the interpretation of popularly held 
datings of deserted rural burial grounds it must also 
be noted that in Estonia only their last stage of use 
is reflected. Thus, the sites are very often connected 
in popular memory with the Swedish Period, the 
Nordic War, or the ensuing plagoe. As mentioned 
above, both archaeological data and written 
sources show that the village cemeteries went out 
of use in Estonia by the middle of the 1720s. Al
though the cemeteries were also used in earlier 
times, popular datings referring to "the Polish era" 
(in Southern Estonia from 1582 to 1625) are ex
tremely rare in Estonia. At least in the material of 
Southern Estonia, the name "Monks era" (muuga 
aeg, munga aeg) never occurs. This was popularly 
used in speaking of the Catholic and medieval pe
riod. It cannot be excluded that in a similar way, the 
Finnish tradition connected with the Great Wrath 
or the plagoe really reflects only memories of the 
last burials and that some burial grounds regarded 
as episodic or late ones may, in fact, be connected 
with earlier times and a considerably longer time
span. Although connected in popular memory with 
relatively late historical events, the archaeologi
cally investigated Estonian village cemeteries have 
always turned out to be burial grounds that were 
used for long periods. As the only exception, a 
cemetery of Russian soldiers from the Nordic War 



can be mentioned (Kriiska 1991). The existence of 
a similar situation cannot be excluded in Finland. 
Thus, folk tradition characterizing the local 
uninvestigated burial grounds as episodic ones, 
cannot in any way disprove the possibility of their 
earlier long-time and permanent use - the cemeter
ies from the times of the Great Wrath may, in fact, 
in some cases tum out to be medieval chapel-con
nected ones. 

2. BURIAL CUSTOMS AND GRAVE GOODS 

2.1. Finland 

In addition to different types of burial grounds, a 
dissimilarity between Estonia and Finland can also 
be observed in burial customs. In this respect, ar
chaeological data from the medieval cemeteries of 
Finland bears witness to considerable changes at 
the transition to Christianity. While different grave 
orientations occur in the inhumation burial grounds 
of the Crusade Period, the deceased in the medieval 
cemeteries of Finland were, as a rule, buried with 
the head towards the west. The few burials with 
other orientations (e.g. Rinne 1908, 152; Rinne 
1909a, 10-11; Gardberg 1966, 35; Dreijer 1979, 
319; Hiekkanen 1994,240, fig. 213) cannot change 
the existing general picture. The only more impor
tant indication of the persistence of old pre-Chris
tian burial traditions is the sporadic occurrence of 
cremation burials. These have been discovered, for 
example, in the Keminmaa churchyard (Koivunen 
1982, 50), and in the late Crusade Period - early 
medieval cemeteries of Kirk'ailanmiiki in Hollola, 
Suotuiemi in Kiikisalmi and Toppolanmiiki in 
Saiiksmiiki, as well as in the Christian cemetery of 
Liikisto in Ulvila (Taavitsainen 1992, 9). At 
Kirk'ailanmaki, unfurnished cremation burials of
ten overlay inhumations and a 13th-century coin 
was found in one such inhumation grave (HiIvi
luoto 1985, 32). 

On the whole, the Finnish cemeteries, however, 
point to a rapid transition to Christian burial cus
toms. By and large, this process came to an end by 
the close of the 12th century. 

Changes in customs at the transition to the Chris
tian period are especially evident in grave goods. 
Unlike the village cemeteries of the Crusade Pe
riod, the medieval graves only rarely contain arte
facts. Thus, the excavated cemetery of Hiittinen, 
the churches of Espoo and Renko and the northern 
churchyard of Hailuoto have revealed no medieval 
artefacts directly connected with burials. Medieval 
ornaments or dress accessories are represented by 

single examples - in this context a few fmds from 
the churches of Saltvik and Finstrom in the Aland 
Islands (Dreijer 1979, 306, 309). At any rate, the 
connection of stray artefact finds with burials re
mains mostly unclear - the items could also be lost 
objects. In the case of stray finds, the possibility of 
secondary origin cannot be excluded - the finds 
could be from the earth with which the open family 
graves were filled after the ending of the custom of 
burying the deceased inside the churches (Hiek
kanen 1986, 100). A larger group of medieval orna
ment stray finds consists of four round brooches of 
the 13-14th centuries from Tyrvaa Church (Tapio 
1966). However, these finds are most likely con
nected not with the church but with a former chapel 
or village cemetery - the construction of the stone 
church of Tyrvaa is dated to between the 1490s and 
1530s (Hiekkanen 1994, 229). 

The general lack of dress accessories of metal 
shows that in the churches and churchyards of me
dieval Finland the deceased were, in accordance 
with the European tradition, not dressed, but in 
most cases wrapped in shrouds. In Finland the dis
appearance of artefacts and burial garments has 
been regarded as the main indicator of the Christian 
burial rite (Sarvas 1971, 52). Furthermore, in the 
Finnish churchyard graves, as a rule, no coins are 
found. Although 548 coins have been discovered in 
Espoo Church, only 20 of them are medieval and 
not a single one of them could be connected defi
nitely with burials (Hiekkanen 1989, 49). In the 
case of the 29 medieval coins from Hailuoto, a 
similar picture can be observed (Paavola 1988a, 
25). The 287 13th- and 14th-century coins from the 
excavations of Koroinen church were also mostly 
found as stray finds - only a few of them were re
covered from the vicinity of skeletons (Koivunen 
1979,47,48; Pihlman 1994, 89). From the Liikisto 
cemetery in Ulvila, with over 200 opened graves, 
only in one case a purse with bracteates, dated to 
the second half of the 14th century, was found 
(Kronqvist 1938, 55). It thus appears most likely 
that the stray finds of coins from the rural churches 
and churchyards of Finland can be regarded as lost 
or offered items. Nor were medieval burials accom
panied with artefacts in the town of Turko. Excep
tions here are a burial in the Cathedral with a purse 
containing 33 silver coins, and another one with a 
bracteate in the corpse's mouth from the cemetery 
of St. Olafs Church (pihlman 1994, 89). 

However, a considerable change can be observed 
in the burial customs of Finland in the 17th century, 
when artefact fmds again appear in the archaeo
logical material of the cemeteries. From this time 
onwards, various dress accessories often occur in 
the cemeteries. Thus, although in Renko Church 
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the medieval burials contained no artefacts, three 
graves from after middle of the 17th century con
tained beads. Post-medieval stray fmds from 
Renko include brooches, buttons, pins, rings and 
glass objects (Hiekkanen 1985, 202, 203; 1993,76, 
77). In a similar way the beads, belt buckles, rings 
and brooches from Espoo (Hiekkanen 1989,47,48, 
72-75) seem to originate mostly from the post-me
dieval period. The dress accessories and ornaments 
from Hailuoto Church also date from the late 17th 
and the 18th century; the burials of earlier times in
cluded no grave goods (Paavola 1988a, 28). Dress 
accessories of the same period have been found as 
stray finds also in the medieval church of Tyrviiii 
(Tapio 1966). The occurrence of festive costumes 
is a general feature characteristic of the Nordic 
countries since the 16th but especially in the 17th 
and 18th centuries (Rinne 1922, 843, 844; Pylk
kiinen 1955; Pihlman 1994, 89). The costumes of 
the deceased of the nobility greatly corresponded to 
contemporary fashion in the 17th century (Pylk
kanen 1970, 400). As a result of immoderateness in 
burial costumes, the Church Act of 1686 prohibited 
burial in festive clothes and lUXUry coffms (Rim
piliiinen 1971, 208). Evidently, the appearance of 
artefacts was caused by the cultural changes of the 
Renaissance period, when the medieval custom of 
burying the naked body was replaced by a dressed 
burial (Wallin 1951, 105-108; Pihlman 1994,89). 
Quite probably, the Reformation also contributed 
to the disappearance of the customs of the Catholic 
Middle Ages: in Germany the re-emergence of 
grave goods in the 16th century can be clearly ob
served in the Lutheran Crailsheim area (Fehring 
1987,80). 

Burial customs of the few investigated non
churchyard rural cemeteries of Finland seem to 
evince, however, a certain dissimilarity with 
church and churchyard burials: according to the 
prescnt data, small artefacts seem to be more fre
quent in the village cemeteries than in the churches. 
Thus, at Kirk' ailanmaki in Hollola almost a sev
enth of the burials were provided with a knife; in 
the graves also brooches, belt fittings and coins of 
the 13th - early 14th centuries have been found 
(Sarvas 1971, 61; Hirviluoto 1985, 32-34). At 
Kappelinmliki in Kauskila, a knife, a belt ring, two 
flint pieces and even an axe were found together 
with an early 14th century coin; smaller artefacts 
were discovered in other graves (Salo 1957). Thir
teenth-century coins have also been discovered in 
other burial grounds of the Savo-Karelian region 
(Taavitsainen 199Oa, 84). As mentioned above, 
also the round brooches from Tyrvlili could be con
nected with a village or chapel burial ground that 
preceded the stone church. 
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If the difference in the furnished state of the 
graves hetween church/churchyard and non
churchyard burials really exists and is not coodi
tioned by insuff'lcient source material and occa· 
sional factors, a possible reason for it is the dissimi
larity in the burial customs of the communities us
ing churchyards and local burial grounds respec
tively. However, the difference might more likely 
be conditioned by geographical or chronological 
factors. Thus, as important factors determining the 
occurrence of grave artefacts, regional cultural pe
culiarities must be taken into consideration: with 
the exception of Tyrviiii, all the above-mentioned 
furnished non-churchyard graves are in Hlime and 
the Savo-Karelian region. In this way, artefacts oc
cur in graves in eastern Finland for a longer time 
than in the west of the country (Taavitsainen 
199Oa, 84). Also in the case of medieval artefacts 
from churches and churchyards their regional dis
tribution would need to be studied in the future. 

With regard to chronological factors, the fur
nished burials of Hollola and Kauskila are not later 
than the 14th century, but the investigated medi
eval church cemeteries with exclusively unfur
nished graves are from later times. Thus, Espoo 
Church was completed by the 1490s and Renko 
Church was probably built as late as between 1500 
and 1550 (Hiekkanen 1994, 250, 252). As the few 
published medieval churchyard finds of Finland 
(more precisely Aland; see Dreijer 1979,306,309) 
seem to date from the 13-14th centuries, their spo
radic occurrence might be regarded as a relic cus~ 
tom, surviving only in the first Christian centuries 
and disappearing by the second half of the medi
eval period. 

In later medieval and post-medieval times, as 
mentioned above, data on burials with artefacts is 
connected only with churchyards - there is no cor
responding data from the excavated non-church
yard cemeteries and corresponding stray fmds are 
almost missing. This situation can be explained 
both by the rejection of local cemeteries and by the 
disappearance of the custom of grave goods. 

The example of the Vanantaka find (Janakkala 
parish, Hlime) where six skeletons and two neck
laces of beads were discovered in a sand pit 
(Sauki<onen 1984, 302), shows, however, that the 
possibility of artefact burials carmot be excluded 
even in the late 17th or 18th century. These finds 
can easily be connected not with a permanent cem~ 
etery but with a single occasional burial of the 
Great Famine (1695-1697) or Great Wrath (17I(} ... 
1721) period. Nevertheless, as in churchyards also 
in the non-churchyard burials of the 17th-18th cen
turies the possibility of the re-appearance of arte
facts should be taken into consideration. 



In general, in spite of the relatively low number 
of investigated sites and the need to study artefact 
chronology, grave goods seem to have disappeared 
from tbe Finnish rural burial grounds during the 
first Christian centuries. As also in the 17-18th 
centuries, when artefacts again appear in church 
burials, almost no corresponding fmds from non
churchyard graves are known. The local chapel 
cemeteries already seem to have been deserted by 
thai lime in weslern Finland. 1\ has been suggesled 
tbal the disappearance of grave goods in Ihe easlern 
areas of Calbolic Finland can be connecled with the 
Pabkinasaari Trealy of 1323 (Taavitsainen 1990b, 
329). While Ibe political and ecclesiaslical slatus of 
these territories was rather unclear at the end of the 
13lh and the beginning of the 14th century, the new 
fixed border included them rapidly into the spbere 
of Weslern culture for the whole medieval period. 
However, Ihe archaeological surveys of Orthodox 
Northern Karclia, a region with numerous ethno
logical village burial grounds, conlain no data on 
slIay fmds. 

2.2. Estonia 

Changes in burial customs al the transition 10 the 
Chrislian period are nol so clearly expressed in Es
Ionia as in Finland. Allhougb the weslern orienla
lion was Iypical in Eslonia during Ihe Christian pe
riod, the opposite orientation of meD and women 
occurred parallel 10 il in Vorumaa until Ihe lale 
17th century (Valk 19920, 91-1(0). Burials of non
western orientation are also frequent in other re
gions of Estonia. In southern Estonia rare crewa· 
tion burials sporadically occur unlil the 161b cen
tury (Valk 1993). The difference between Estonia 
and Finland is particularly evidenl in tbe artefaclual 
record. In Estonia grave goods occur often in the 
rural cemeteries of the Christian period. Coins, 
knives and various artefacts (mostly brooches, 
beads and rings) are found in hoth village burial 
grounds and churchyards. The exislence of arte
facts in churchyards from the medieval period to 
the 18th century is evinced, for example, by numer
ous finds from Tarvastu (Viljandimaa), Rongu and 
Kambja (both in Tarturnaa)". There are also indi
vidual slIay finds from several other churches and 
churcbyards. Excavations at the Viru-Nigula 
churchyard (Virumaa) show that in the 13tb cen
tury richly ornamented burials, similar to prehis
toric ones occurred Ihere (Tamla 1991, 1993). 
Among Ibe fmds frow the Estonian village cem
eleries are both ornaments and metal fittings of the 
costume as well as "real" grave goods-objecls laid 
in the grave for certain religious purposes (Valk 

19920, 128-156). The ilems may also have had a 
symbolic background, manifesting Ihe age or status 
of the deceased. 

On tbe groundS of archaeological, written and 
folklore data, the cuslom of grave goods can be ob
served in Eslonia continuously from prehisloric 
times to the late 19th and 20th centuries. Some
times it appears at present, and in the Orthodox 
Setumaa district it is widely practised. The burial 
cusloms of Setumaa can in general be characterized 
as especially archaic and conservative (Rihter 
1979). 

In regard to grave artefacts, differences can be 
observed between the southern and northemlwest
em parts of Estonia. While in northern Estonia 
graves of the 13th century can contain several arte
facts (Kustin 1958; Selirand 1962; Tarnla 1990; 
1991; 1993, 18-20), Ihe number of artefacts is low 
there and ornaments are almost totally missing in 
the 14th-16th centuries. It is only from the 171h 
century that artefacts reappear in the graves of 
northern and western Estonia. Witb regard to the 
low number of medieval grave goods and an almost 
totaIlack of ornaments, northern and weslern Esto
nia, adjacent to Ihe coast, greatly resembles Finland 
and Sweden. ]n southern Estonia. however, a to
lally different picture can be observed: ornaments 
occur there numerously in both village cemeteries 
and churchyards until the 18th century. On Ihe 
grounds of the existing material, no principal dif
ference can be observed in the grave goods of the 
village cemeteries and the peasant graves of the 
churches and churchyards. 

In connection with archaeological fmds also the 
problem of grave goods, known from Ihe FiMish 
folklore data should be discussed. Although grave 
goods are only poorly represented in Finland dur
ing Ihe first Christian centuries and seem 10 be to
lally missing in the second half of the medieval pe
riod, there is information from several Finnish lo
calities on the laying of food, coins, utensils etc. in 
the grave. As a rule, the custom seems to have dis
appeared by the middle oflhe 19th century (Varjola 
1980). A similar contradiction between archaeo
logically investigated rural cemeteries of the medi
eval period and data frow Ihe 17-19th centuries can 
also be observed in Sweden. While the medieval 
graves of the cemeteries of Vasterhus, Lagmans
hejdan, Helgeandsholmen and LOddekopinge con
tain almost no artefacts which can be interpreted as 
grave goods (Gejvall 1961, 109-113; Redin 1976, 
96-105; Dahlblick 1982, 11&-123; Cinthio 1980, 
117), the exislence of the laller can be followed in 
the ellmographic and folklore material of Sweden 
(Hagberg 1937). 

In explaining the origin of grave goods as known 
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in folk tradition, two possibilities must be consid
ered: 1) a constant hidden persistence of the custom 
since prehistoric times and 2) its reappearance. 

In the first case, a contradiction between the ar
chaeological data and the folklore material must be 
noted. However, the archaic natwe of some of the 
folk grave goods and parallels in the Estonian, 
Votic, Karelian and eastern Finno-Ugrian tradition 
suggest tbe possibility that the present archaeologi
cal picture of the unfurnisbed graves of the medi
eval period may, in the countryside, change to 
some extent in some regions of Finland in the fuA 
ture. It cannot be excluded that in the preservation 
of pre-Christian customs certain regional differ
ences, not reflected in the existing archaeological 
material, were also present. The folklore data 
makes it possible to suggest that many of the post
medieval stray finds from church cemeteries may 
easily derive from disturbed burials. Thus, to inter
pret such finds, a survey and distribution mapping 
of the folklore data on grave goods would be re
quired. The areas with the highest concentration of 
folklore data would probably indicate the regions 
with the highest expectancy of archaeological 
grave goods. 

The second possibility, the reappearance of 
grave goods as an explanation of the folk custom, 
must be given even more weight. As mentioned 
above, the revival of the furnished burial tradition 
in the post-medieval period seems to be a custom of 
international character. Most probably, its back
ground was in the secularization of the medieval 
religiOUS mentality which accompanied the Renais
sance. 

3. DISCUSSION 

As meDtioned above, a great difference in the rural 
burial traditions of Finland and Estonia can be ob
served in the Christian perind. The archaeological 
material of the Estonian village cemeteries is rather 
expressive: the number of finds, gathered both as 
stray items and in the course of archaeological ex
cavations is high, and the burial grounds are often 
remembered by the local inhabitants. In Finland, on 
the other hand, only a few non-churchyard cem
eteries of the Christian perind are known and the 
existing data evince, with a few exceptions, an al· 
most total absence of grave goods. 

In comparing the situation in Estonia and Fin
land, considerable differences between the two 
countries can be observed in the speed of cultural 
transformations connected with the transition to 
Christianity. In Finland these changes were rela-
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tively rapid. Thus, in Southwest Finland, only half 
a century after tbe first crusade, from around A.D. 
1200, the pre-Christian burial traditions, as a rule, 
can no longer be observed in the archaeological 
material (Sarvas 1971). 

Although a great shift in tbe burial traditions and 
the decline of clearly pagan features (cremations, 
stone seuings, large grave goods) also occurred in 
Estonia in the period of Christianization, the break 
was not complete. In spite of partial acceptance of 
the Christian rites, the Estonian traditions remained 
half-way between pagan and Christian ones. Thus, 
the features characteristic of the transitional period, 
were conserved and could be observed in the coun
tryside until the 19th century. In their essence, the 
Finnish inhumation cemeteries of the Crusade Pe
riod and the Estonian medieval and post-medieval 
village cemeteries represent the same cultural phe
nomenon - a type of burial ground, cbaracteristic 
of the perind of transition to Christianity. 

The difference between Estonia and Finland is 
clearly expressed in the second balf of the medieval 
period (in the first Christian centuries there were 
also burials with smaller artefacts in tbe rural cem
eteries of Finland). As a general feature in both 
countries, the reappearance of grave artefacts, es
pecially dress accessories in Post-Reformation 
times and the 17-18th centuries must be noted. 
This cultural change is was especially marked in 
Finland wbere medieval graves at church cemeter
ies were, as a rule, unfurnished. In Estonia, how· 
ever, the new impact can mostly be observed in 
towns and the northern/western districts - in the 
rural cemeteries of southern Estonia artefacts oc· 
curred in graves throughout all the medieval centu
ries. 

In reviewing the profound changes that occurred 
in the burial traditions of Finland at the threshold of 
tbe Christian perind, one more Cact must be taken 
into consideration: at the transition to medieval 
times, not only in the graves but also in the folk
culture as a whole we can observe an almost total 
disappearance of ornaments, especially of those 
based on Cormer local traditions. The present author 
knows of no medieval peasant hoards in Finland 
that contained ornaments, and the number of corre· 
sponding stray fmds of ornaments is also very lim
ited. In Estonia, on the other hand, there is a large 
number of peasant ornament hoards cached during 
the wars of the 16th and early 17th centuries, 
though probably accumulated already in the medi
eval perind. In the same way, ornaments of the 
Christian period occur often both as cemetery and 
stray fmds in Estonia. 

Interesting parallels from later Estonian history 
can be presented to explain the disappearance of 



grave goods and ornament finds in Finland at the 
tbreshold of the medieval period. When the Pietist 
movement of the Hermhut brotbers reacbed Esto
nia in the 1730s, extensive and intensive religious 
awakenings broke out in several regions of the 
country, causing considerable changes in material 
folk culture. At that time, festive folk costumes and 
ornaments were abandoned and musical instru
ments were destroyed along with the destruction of 
many pagan or semi-Catholic cult sites. In Hiiu
maa, for example. women threw their beads, silver 
ornaments, broocbes decorated with coloured glass 
and even bair ribbons into rivers and bog pools 
(Poldmile 1935, 127-128). A new wave of ecstatic 
movement, similar to that of the 1730s-40s, burst 
out in the second and third decades of the 19tb cen
tury. Also at that time ornaments were burnt or sold 
very cheaply to wandering Jewish pedlars (Pold
mile 1935, 154, 155). 

As Finland witnessed an almost total chronologi
cal coincidence of Christianization, as known from 
the written sources, with changes in the archaeo
logical material, the existence of similar events 
cannot be excluded. Sucb processes could greatly 
be supported by the ideology of poverty, strongly 
expressed in Christianity and cburch ideology in 
the High Middle Ages (Gurevicb 1992, 180-186). 
Thus, cbanges in burial customs and the disappear
ance of artefacts could be explained as a manifesta
tion of cbanges in mentality - as a sign of extensive 
and intensive religious awakening whicb totally 
cbanged not only beliefs and behaviour but also the 
ways of dressing and wearing ornaments. This per
spective can also apply to the disappearance of or
naments in late post-Viking Age Scandinavia. 

In Estonia, however, no traces referring to such 
profound changes neither in the burial customs nor 
material culture can be observed at the period of 
violent Christianization. Although, evidently in 
connection with the latter, a shift in burial customs 
can be observed (the stone settings with cremations 
were replaced with inhumation burial grounds and 
large grave goods disappeared as a rule), these 
changes cannot be described as very radical. Ac
cording to the present research situation, the same 
trends already appeared before the period of wars 
in 1208-1227. Thus, tbe conquest and Christiani
zation seem only to have contributed to the decline 
of evidently pagan burial rites and promoted the 
developments which already began in late pre
Christian times. 

The difference in the respective cultural develop
ment of Estonia and Finland is especially remark
able because of similar cultural backgrounds. Both 
countries, separated by the Gulf of Finland, are 
close in ethnological and lingnistic terms. Evi-

dently, 800 years ago these discrepancies were con
siderably smaller than in modem times. In the me
dieval period both countries were spiritually gov
erned by the same Catholic Church and when Esto
nia became part of Sweden after the wars in the 
16th and early 17th century, and, as previously in 
Finland, Lutheranism was established in the ver
sion of the Swedish State Church. Superficially, 
great similarities can also be observed in the man
ner of Christianization: in both cases the new reli
gion was imposed or, at least ecclesiastical organi
zation was established in the course of violent con
quest and the acceptance of Christianity brought 
along foreign rule. 

However, in spite of the same preconditions, the 
developments following ehristianization and the 
emergence of church organization were greatly dif
ferent in Estonia and Finland. The main reason can 
be suggested to have most probably resided in dif
ferences in the neophytes' attitudes towards cul
tural innovations, the newly created church organi
zation and the clergy. These differences could have 
been caused mainly by dissimilarities in the meth
ods of Christianization: the mission seems to have 
been executed in a much less violent way in Fin
land than in Estonia. Thus, the conversion of 
Southwestern Finland took place gradually, with
out dramatic events. The supposedly violent Chris
tianization of Hame has been a subject of discus
sion (faavitsainen 1990, 164-168). However, 
there is no data on prolonged belligerent activities 
concerning Finland - the limited written sources 
mention only individual crusades in brief contexts. 

In Estonia, on the other hand, the attitude of the 
natives towards Christianity was greatly influenced 
by the violence of conversion. Baptism was always 
preceded by bloody plundering raids (HCL) and 
throughout the period of wars of 1208-1227 the 
idea of political conquest clearly dominated over 
that of real mission. 

It is probable that in addition to the violence of 
the mission the process of Christianization was also 
hindered by other factors in Estonia. In this respect, 
one possible reason lay in the peculiarities of the 
ecclesiastical organization of Old Livonia and its 
attitude towards tbe neophytes. It is only in this 
way this way that we can explain the strong preser
vation of the village cemetery tradition among the 
voluntarily Christianized Latgals of central and 
eastern Latvia, who were tbe military allies of the 
Germans in conflicts witb tbe Estonians in 1208-
1227. 

Differences in the burial traditions of Estonia and 
Finland also point to profound dissimilarities in 
mentality and the way of thinking. Thus, the ar
chaeological material reflects greatly different 
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evaluations of Christian burial and, in a broader 
seose, the Christian cultural tradition and religion 
in general. Though neighbours, the countries fol
lowed different patterns of cultural development 
during the medieval and post-medieval period. Fin
land adhered to the model of Scandinavia, ex
pressed in the relatively rapid disappearance of pre
Christian traditions at the transition to Christianity 
and a quick integration into the cultural context of 
medieval Western Europe. Estonia, however, dis
plays great similarities with the Baltic areas of 
Latvia and Lithuania to the south, as well as with 
the eastern Finno-Ugrian peoples. The consider
able cultural dissimilarity of Estonia and Finland is 
reflected not only in burial traditions, but, for ex
ample, also in the architecture of medieval stone 
churches (Hiellanen 1992). This shows that differ
ent cultural orientations existed also among the 
spiritually dominant strata of both countries. 

Within Finland, adherence to the European pat
tern of development is clearly expressed in the 
western areas, densely settled already in the prehis
toric period and having a relatively close network 
of medieval churches. Although the number of 
cemeteries connected with chapels or local wooden 
churches of the early Christian period may tum out 
to be somewhat larger here than appears at the mo
ment, the use of "wild" village cemeteries, which 
were possibly unconsecrated, not connected with 
ecclesiastical buildings and not accepted by the 
Church, seems to be of a very low probability in 
western Finlaod. The only possible exceptions here 
are the episodic burial grounds connected with 
plague, famine or warlO. However, in the eastern 
parts of Lutheran Finland, where the network of 
churches was sparse in the Middle Ages aod where 
both western and eastern cultural traditions occur 
in the ethnological burial customs and follr. culture 
as a whole, a somewhat different situation cannot 
be excluded. 

In summary, the Estonian cemeteries of the 
Christian period have proven to be a large and in
formative body of source material on several as
pects of historical, cultural and religious develop
ment. In Finland the corresponding archaeological 
material is considerably poorer, pointing to a 
greatly different cultural situation. However, non
churchyard cemeteries exist also in Finland and 
some archaeological materials have been obtained 
from church and churchyard excavations. This 
source of information, which until DOW has been 
considered mostly in a traditional way as being too 
"late" for arcbaeology. would require a new special 
study. Corresponding ideas concerning early Chris
tian burial grounds of Finland have already been 
expressed over two decades ago (Sarvas 1971,62). 
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Nevertheless. some basic questions must be an~ 
swered to establish a more thorough aod profound 
comparison of the cultural situation in the two 
neighbouring countries. How large was the number 
of non-churchyard burial grouods, including those 
connected with Catholic chapels, and what was 
their density of distribution? What regional differ
ences were there in burial traditions during the 
Christian period? What is the state of artefact chro
nology? Concerning the latter, the Estonian mate
rial sometimes offers rather good coin-dated possi
bilities. For a comparative analysis of the situation 
at a qualitatively new level of knowledge, a com
plex study of the existing scattered archaeological, 
(olldore, historical aod toponymic data both in Fin
laod and Estonia would be needed. The problem of 
the follr. burial traditions of the Christian period 
would deserve a new analysis also on a broader 
geographical basis. However, the examples of Fin
land and Estonia already now point to great cultural 
diversity within the Nordic and Baltic region in 
medieval aod post-medieval times. 

NOTES 

1 Data on Finland was provided by Dr. Markus Hi.k
kanen and Dr. Jussi~Pekka Taavitsainen. The author 
wishes to express his gratitude for their kind consul
tations and remarks concerniog the medieval archae
ology of rmland, and for access to unpublished radio
carbon dates. 

2. Data from J-P. Taavitsainen. 
3 J-P. Taavitsainen, oral communication. 
4 In tbe local dialect Kirk'ailonmiiki means 'Church

yard Hill'. 
$ J-P. Taavilsainen, oral communication. 
6 References to publications concerning village cem

eteries are given in Valk 1992b. 203-204. 
1 The west part of the nave was excavated by Ken 

Kalling in 1993-1994. 
8 Only the results for 1980-1982 have been published 

(l.auI1981, 1983). 
• Su-962 2_80 BP, cal AD 1636 (1660) 1955·. New 

calibration according to Stuiver & Pearson 1986. 
10 Sample Hel-I288. 
II J-P. Taavitsaineo, oral communication. 
U Oral data from Udo Tiinnaa (architect in the Tartu 

bureau ARC Project) and Aivar Reidla (student of ar
chaeology at Tartu University). 

13 The identification of the building remains as a church 
has recenUy been doubted, but DOt dispt"oved (Hiek
kanen 1994,240,241). 

14 As suggested by J-P. Taavitsainen and Markus Hiek-
kaDen. 

" Commeat by Martus Hiellanen. 
.. Hel-1272 480±90 
11 Comment by Markus Hiekkanen. 
18 Archives of the National Board of Antiquities, Hel~ 

sinlci, finland. 
It Finds from Tarvastu: AI 1861, Institute of Hislory of 

the Estonian Academy of Sciences; the finds from 
Kambja will be delivered to Tartu University; on 
Ringu, see Hausmann 1902. 



'XI After the present article was submitted for publication, 
a paper on numerous unfurnished Christian burials at 
the Iron Age cemetery of Luistari (SW Finland) was 
presented by Dr. Pirkko-Liisa Lehtosalo-Hilander at 
the conference "Rome and Byzantium in the North. 
Missionary work and change in faith in the eight to 
fourteenth centuries" (Kiel, September 18-25, 1994). 
This unpublished data has not been used here. The idea 
of possible burials of the Christian period at Luistari 
(lbe final period of use ca. 1070-1130; see Lehtosalo
Hilander 1982), however, has been expressed in print 
(Taavitsainen 1990, 209, note 4). 
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